Commissioner’s Council for Local Public Health 

(Formerly: Governor’s Council for Local Public Health Regionalization)

Minutes for meeting, June 9, 2010

9-11 AM at CHA in Wallingford

In Attendance:

Karen Buckley-Bates (Facilitator), Pamela Kilbey-Fox, Mary Pettigrew, Baker Salisbury, Karen Spargo, Jennifer Kertanis, Carolyn Wysocki, Ralph Eno, Patrick McCormack (Alternate), Marco Palmeri (Alternate)

Minutes:  Rebecca Foreman
Meeting started at 9:04 am.

Introduction:  Council members briefly introduced themselves.

Membership:  Karen Buckley-Bates reminded the Council members that the recommendations from the last meeting of the Governor’s Council was for the DPH to continue to facilitate discussions between Council members in order to move forward with the recommendations in the “Moving Toward Public Health Equity in Connecticut” document.

The Commissioner had asked that anyone who was currently on the Council to continue on the Council if they are willing to do so.  Matt Hart and Bob Dakers will continue on with the Council, but were unable to be here today.  An invitation was extended to the CT Environmental Health Association.  Marco Palmeri is joining us from that group.  Karen Buckley-Bates asked the group if there are other agencies that should be invited to join the Council.

Karen Spargo suggested the CT Association for Public Health Nurses (CAPHN) group.  She had previously suggested this and feels strongly that they should be involved.  The Council agreed to invite a member from the CAPHN.  Pamela Kilbey-Fox will follow-up with Barbara Dingfelder to ask for recommendations of persons who may be interested in serving on this Council.  

Carolyn Wysocki suggested inviting someone from the CT Public Health Association (CPHA) and someone from an academia group, such as Yale University or Southern University.  The Council agreed that CPHA has similar goals and would be a good addition to the Council.  Jennifer Kertanis stated she and Baker Salisbury are on the CT Public Health Practice Based Research Network (CPHPBRN).  The CPHPBRN also has similar goals to the Council.  This group would be considered a voice for academia and she or Baker could serve in that capacity without adding to the current membership.  Jennifer will follow up with the CPHPBRN to discuss.

Ralph Eno stated he has an assistant who is providing him with technical information, but the assistant will not formally be part of the Council.

Karen Spargo stated she’s happy to have new members on the Council, but she suggests there is an orientation for new members so they are up to date with the info the current members have.  Pamela Kilbey-Fox and Karen Buckley-Bates agreed to do an orientation for new members.

There was no further discussion regarding membership.

Purpose of this group (council):  Karen Buckley-Bates reminded the Council that by the recommendations from the Governor’s Council, DPH is facilitating the discussion to help move the recommendations forward.  The Council was asked to agree on a new name and statement of purpose.  

After some discussion Pamela Kilbey-Fox motioned to use the “Governing Principles” section on page 12 of the “Moving Toward Public Health Equity in Connecticut” document as the guiding principles for this Council.  Karen Spargo seconded this.

Discussion:  Pamela Kilbey-Fox stated that the word “regionalization” is a hot button word.  It is really about an equal playing field for all of CT residents to receive public health services.  

Baker Salisbury state that section B1d of the Governor’s Council document clearly states a transition towards larger districts.  Excerpt from Section B1d states:  “By September 1, 2011, the Council will demonstrate the viability of and recommend a strategy for continuing the transition of local public health to larger districts.  The goal will be to reduce the number of health departments and districts by 2014.”

Pamela stated that the majority of the Governor’s Council members had been in favor of section b1d.  

Karen Buckley-Bates reminded the Council that the purpose for this discussion is to determine a name for this Council.  She asked if there were preferences for “Commissioner’s Council” or “Department Council”.  

Carolyn Wysocki would like to be called “Commissioner’s Council for Local Public Health”.  She felt as though it was important not to be called the “Governor’s Council…” since transition is in the near future with the Governor’s seat.  

Karen Spargo suggested “Department’s Council…” since during the transition with governors there might be a change in commissioners.  

Carolyn Wysocki motioned for the council to be called the “Commissioner’s Council for Local Public Health” since any future Commissioner should have the same goals as the current Commissioner.  Ralph Eno seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Recommendations:  Pamela Kilbey-Fox commented on the 428 Tech bill that was recently signed into legislation.  The bill modified CGS 19a-200 and 19a-244.  A Health Director is now required to hold a MPH even if the Director holds a M.D.  This is more strict than the recommendation that was made by the Governor’s Council.

Marco Palmeri asked if you currently hold a position as a DOH for a health department or district and you wanted to work for another department/district would you be considered for the position if you did not hold an MPH?

Pamela Kilbey-Fox stated that a person is only grandfathered into their current position.  They cannot change positions without having obtained a MPH.

Resources:  Carolyn Wysocki asked if resources would be available for copying, taking minutes, etc.  

Karen Buckley-Bates stated minutes will be taken by Rebecca Foreman and will be made available electronically.  Due to the budget concerns we are limited as to what we are able to print.  

Timelines:  Karen Buckley-Bates went over some of the timelines in the recommendations portion of the Governor’s Council report.  Specifically section B1-any recommendations that have legislative impact need to be submitted by October 2010.  Sections B1b & B1c will be the first priority.  

Baker Salisbury stated that the recommendations currently point in two different directions.  One nods to the past by including the 10 Essential Services and one to the future with the Public Health Accreditation Board (PHAB) Standards
.  A choice should be made to help us move forward.  

Carolyn Wysocki and Karen Spargo are both reviewers for the PHAB standards, which are currently in their “beta” or testing stage.  Karen Buckley-Bates will forward a link to the group with the standards for review.  Council members should review the standards so that recommendations can be made at the next meeting.

The PHAB standards are currently voluntary with the expectation that they will become mandatory in the future.  They are created by a public and private partnership of the CDC and Robert Woods Johnson Foundation (RWJF).  RWJF is a not for profit business which has the CDC’s stamp of approval.  The PHAB Standards are a specific measurable tool for progress.

The council agreed to spend two meetings talking about the PHAB Standards and a potential phase in process.  Two meetings will also be spent talking about B1b and B1c from the Governor’s Council report.

Sections B1e and B1f should be linked to the discussion with B1c.

Districting:  The council was eager to hear about moves towards districting.  There have been some possible moves towards districting including Griswold, Lisbon, Colchester, Somers.  We had 49 part-time towns six years ago and are down to 24 or 25 now.  This topic will be added to the agenda going forward.

Future Meetings Scheduled:  

· 7/26/10 at CHA 1-3 PM

· 8/6/10 at CHA 1-3 PM

· 9/17/10 at CHA 1-3 PM

Action Items:

· Karen Buckley-Bates:

· Send an email containing dates, times and locations of future meetings to CPHA and CAPHN with invitations

· Add “Districting” as topic to agenda

· Send link to PHAB beta standards http://phaboard.org/index.php/beta_test/standards/
· With Pamela Kilbey-Fox’s assistance will provide orientation for any new members of the group

· Pamela Kilbey-Fox

· Follow-up with Barbara Dingfelder for a suggestion of a candidate from CAPHN to invite to be a member of the council 

· Jennifer

· Will talk to her group (CT Public Health Practice Based Research Network) to discuss this council and partnership

· Review legislature for Colorado and other states to see how it pertains to CT

·  Council Members

· Review the PHAB standards and be prepared to discuss at the next meeting

· Rebecca 

· Send the “Moving Towards Public Health Equity in CT” document to VJ Sikand.

Meeting Adjourned 10:20 AM

� The Public Health Accreditation Board (PHAB) is developing a national voluntary accreditation program for state, local, territorial and tribal public health departments. Referred to here at the PHAB Standards.  The goal of the accreditation program is to improve and protect the health of every community by advancing the quality and performance of public health departments.  More information can be found at:  http://www.phaboard.org/
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